

JOINT WARFARE STUDIES (CENJOWS) JUNE 16-30 2023

# AFGHANISTAN WATCH



VOLUME 6 | ISSUE 2



### AFGHANISTAN WATCH

Taliban Chief Says 'Reforms' End Afghan Poppy Cultivation https://www.voanews.com/a/taliban-chief-says-reforms-end-afghanpoppy-cultivation-/7152002.html

The supreme leader of Afghanistan's Taliban declared Sunday that their campaign against illicit drug production in the country had eradicated the cultivation of opium poppies, which are used to make morphine or heroin. Hibatullah Akhundzada's declaration follows recent media reports and satellite images backed by the United Nations and the United States, concluding that annual poppy cultivation has "significantly" decreased in the world's biggest opium producer.

The reduction is credited to a decree issued by the reclusive Taliban chief in April 2022, which strictly prohibited the cultivation, production, usage, transportation, trade, export, and import of all illicit drugs in Afghanistan. The ban allowed antinarcotics Taliban units to eradicate poppy farming across the impoverished warravaged country, which accounted for 85% of global opium production until last year, according to United Nations estimates.

#### **Comments**

### **Background**

### Understanding Afghanistan's Drug Trade: Poppy Cultivation

There is no other nation in the world with an active & stable (growing) illicit drug ecosystem deep rooted to support a nation's economy, as that exists in Afghanistan. [1] The United Nations Office of Drugs & Crimes (UNODC) credits Afghanistan as the leading economy, cultivating poppy for roughly 1/3rd of the globe.[2] Cultivation of poppy (the most valuable cash crop) is a labour-intensive process that requires large scale employment of masses at every step (in a complex yet systematic procedure) requiring increased wages after every cycle and elevating the standard of living for warlords and drug traffickers (higher echelons) and those engaging indirectly.[3] The process involves war lords and traffickers lending money to small and medium scale poppy farmers, who then collect the opium paste after certain processes (involving mechanised instruments to human stomping) before transporting the semi-prepared crop to the market.[4]The minimal levels of investment (with high returns) motivate small time farmers to avail credit and easy sale in warlords-controlled markets, minimising their exposure in transporting to new and unknown areas.[5]

# **AFGHANISTAN WATCH**

The warlords (also drug traffickers) offered lucrative financial schemes to buy/lease lands, and provided daily wage workers with numerous opportunities during the seasons of harvest.[6] The scheme profited poppy farmers enormously, motivating them to invest in wells (with deep water levels), pumps and other instruments including solar panels.[7] Their profits enabled greater access into secondary markets (directly linked with poppy cultivation) including semi-scale industries focussed on fertilisers, and other agricultural produce involving use of tractors, or transportation (such as in construction businesses), resulting in temporary rest houses (across major highways) and food stations (owned/controlled by warlords). [8]

Today, for a common Afghan folk, access to food and conduct of day today affairs are unthinkable without poppy. [9] Cultivation of poppy is more than just occupation, it is a lifeline that is driving households albeit Afghanistan's economy under the Taliban, drawing a thin line between global isolation and complete capitulation.[10] Before the Taliban took over Kabul, frequent droughts and Covid-19 pandemic had systematically weakened the Afghan economy, affecting both rural and urban households.[11] With minimal need for water, the ability of poppy (as a crop) to withstand adverse climates makes it a lucrative investment with high returns.[12] In the words of Dr Habibullah, cultivating poppy is much harder than cultivating wheat or corn which has two harvesting seasons.[13] Though draughts seriously impact cultivation of other crops, according to him, poppy cultivation has witnessed a rise even after subsequent ban (farman) issued by the Taliban, resulting in a higher quality of heroin exports (in hundreds of thousands in tons), with an opiate economy rising from \$1.9 to \$2.8 billion in 2022. [14] Does the recent declaration by Hibatullah Akhundzada emanate from the serious impact of poppy cultivation on human health, state building and internal security or Taliban's relations with external states? It is too early to tell.

### A Novice In Market: Methamphetamines

The entry of Methamphetamines, popular among drug law enforcement as crystal meth or simply meth, is a new entry in Afghanistan's illegal drug trade, creating an international colour to the traditional supply chain, encompassing the routes through Pakistan and reaching overseas markets of Africa, Europe and Middle East through maritime routes.[15]

# **AFGHANISTAN WATCH**



This is credited in part to the presence of surplus Ephedrasinica [16], a shrub found largely in parts of central, eastern and northern regions Afghanistan, of containing the natural ingredients of ephedrine.[17] Ephedrine, a chemical prerequisite, was earlier imported from Iran and Pakistan at ten times its international cost.[18] The shrub, Ephedra sinica is the next best alternative to ephedrine, which is found locally in abundant quantities with syrup extraction being cheap and cost effective.[19]

Source: Undark Magazine

Today, according to one expert (under the Taliban rule), Meth is in high demand in rural & semi-urban cities – with Afghans increasingly addicted to the cheap drug, especially in rural parts where demand and supply is the highest.[20] There is little doubt that the precursor to the drug is synthetic based (production coping up with increased demand and supply), since its discovery, ephedrine has reduced cultivation cost by half, cultivated and distributed even in the mountainous regions of Afghanistan, where weather conditions are too harsh for poppy or cannabis to grow.[21]

Interestingly, the farman (declaration) issued by the Taliban in 2022 (03 April), including the recent one issued by Hibatullah Akhundzada, does not explicitly mention Meth, but greatly emphasises poppy or heroine and on many accounts to simply drugs.[22] The existing routes of trafficking, functions as an added advantage for meth distribution which (if the farman on poppy or heroin executes) can employ existing supply chains (of poppy or heroin) crossing via Pakistan or Iran.[23] Distribution of syrup extracted from ephedra can easily be cloaked for medicinal properties and transported under the shadows of Pakistan's coast guards (largely with their participation) crossing over border markets on Balochistan's Makran coast, with a destination in Iran.[24] Fulfilling the demands of Iranian markets, the shipment may enter into the market of the Middle East fulfilling greater demands in Turkey, and in Europe.[25] That said, it still remains unclear as to how much of meth production succeeded in reaching ports of Europe, under the Taliban regime—the author spoke to various European security experts, who presented varied data based on hypothesis, inconclusive for the author to comment.

### AFGHANISTAN WATCH

#### Connecting The Dots: The Taliban, Hibatullah Akhundzada's Farman & The Drugs Trade

The Taliban's participation in the civil war emanated after the capture of Kabul, making it difficult to analyse its posture on drug trade in the early 1990s.[26] Their interest in the drug trade can be traced to its First Emirate. The Taliban 2.0 is an outcome of a long standing (20 years insurgency) which resulted (with time) in greater partnerships/relations with farmers on the hinterlands, creation of makeshift labs, network of couriers/smugglers and other critical individuals responsible in keeping the supply chain alive, which funded and fueled its insurgency against the West.[27] Taking the note of the recent farman issued by Hibatullah Akhundzada, the author aims to focus on deciphering implications on Taliban 2.0, if the former does enforce a law under the Sharia.

#### Taliban 2.0

One year before the US withdrawal, the Taliban issued a ban on growing cannabis, after consulting with numerous religious scholars and various factions within the shura (rahbari council), with an intent to invoke reaction.[28] According to one expert, the ban was limited to cannabis growth and did not cover poppy.[29] After taking over Kabul, the interim government of the Taliban released a farman citing actions to limit Afghanistan's drug economy, reflecting key decisions from the same policy implemented by the First Emirate in its 15-month rule.[30] Without a policy, the traders were left to interpret Taliban's uncertainty resulting in large scale stockpile or raw opium, sky rocketing the prices in illicit bazaars. In its initial months, local Afghans witnessed an iron fist approach against drugs which was largely limited to inhumane treatment of addicts and users confined under stricter imprisonment.[31]

It is important to note that, in the southern region of Afghanistan, the opium is planted between October and November and is harvested between April and May.[32] Hence, farmers in the poppy growing regions have to make a decision by early autumn on what to sow, which may bring further clarity on Akhundzada's declaration and its impact, especially if the farmers within the hinterlands obey his farman. That said, the crop cycle in the northern regions of the country runs later than the south.[33] There is no recent estimate that points towards an increase in the poppy production on the borders of Turkmenistan and Tajikistan, but experts argue a rise in the poppy cultivation due to some ethnic Tajiks in alliance with the Taliban.[34]

Considering the larger Uzbek and Tajik populations in the north, Taliban have, before it's takeover, experienced some serious battles which did not result in their favour.[35]

# **AFGHANISTAN WATCH**



Source: VOA

It is too early to predict the implications on Akhundzada's farman, but mapping a trajectory from its previous ban experience, the Taliban may initiate a limited ban on poppy cultivation during summers, to monitor response, which will be logical than losing trust/support from hinterlands in its strongholds of Helmand and Kandahar.

Two major factors challenge Taliban's ban on poppy/drug cultivation:

The first is demography, which today stands as over 39 million and growing.[36] In addition to this, the poppy cultivation, according to a United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNDOC) report points to an estimated 233,000 ha in 2022, increasing by 32% than the previous year.[37] This requires the Taliban to enforce a ban on much larger territories, sustaining the livelihood of 39 million, if not directly.

The second point towards Taliban's ability to enforce, without creating instability/cohesion within its ranks. As witnessed by the author first hand, ISAF's bid to counter the insurgency had negative impacts, as Taliban painstakingly made alliances with roughly every faction which would hate to see the US led alliance stay.[38] In years building up to the insurgency, ISAF spent considerable time and resources to break rogue factions within the Taliban leadership.[39] This resulted in rahbari shura to grant more autonomy to affiliate groups/factions, provided that the leadership will not abandon or defy strategic objectives and expectations by the leaders and contribute actively to achieve organizational goals. [40]

It is still unclear as to how Akhundzada's declaration will play out beyond theory or reflect the same sentiment from its factions/affiliate groups involved heavily in poppy cultivation, which also includes newcomers and members of the erstwhile ANDSF.

### AFGHANISTAN WATCH

Haqqani's continue to view Mullah Baradar's appointment (that of the new deputy prime minister) as a demotion and Siraj's appointment as the interim interior minister, along with other members of the network holding prominent portfolios as a sign of trust by the leadership council.[41] Considering the distribution of portfolio's objectively, the decision also reflects the leadership council favouring battle hardened militant corps rather than political actors. This changes the dynamics on drug trafficking. The Haqqani network, integrated to roughly all Pakistani establishments in the north Waziristan province, is also administering the TTP, also exercising control, in the region.[42] This gives them the opportunity to integrate/navigate drug trade into legitimate state owned (and private entities run) import and export businesses, cloaking their illegitimate business.[43] Creating a dedicated stream would raise suspicions. Hence, giving flexibility to certain foot soldiers (to undertake separate tasks) not only prevents them from joining rival factions such as the Islamic State, but also ensures their growth into smaller factions, by indulging in actions not limited to illegal mining but trafficking drugs.[44]

Taking note of dynamics, it still remains unclear as to how Taliban will enforce a ban on poppy cultivation albeit drug trafficking as a whole without providing alternate incentives to battle hardened troops at the lower echelons, taking note of revenues obtained by poppy cultivation and proceeds used by their families to sustain. Devoid of any poppy-eradication efforts and considering the delipidated state of de-addiction centres, any future ban could result in greater unrest, driving a wedge between factions at the provincial levels.

#### The Pakistan Route

Taking the note of Afghanistan opiates, the income rests majorly in its manufacture and distribution to international markets than consumed domestically.[45] Afghanistan opiates have greater access to European markets, including the route to the Balkan region, passing from Iran and Turkey, and a longer route that passes from Pakistan to Iran, and onward to Asia, Africa, reaching central and western Europe.[46] Afghanistan's shares the longest border with Pakistan (2,640 kilometres (km)), and is a hub of the country's exports.[47] Pakistan is the principal benefactor of all channels going in and out of Afghanistan. With devaluation of Afghanis and sinking Pakistani currency, US dollars have become a prime currency for hawala providers to traffic through the borders.[48]

After Kabul fell, US dollars have become the leading currency to smuggle for Pakistan-based hawala operators and couriers.[49] This is majorly carried out through the two border areas—Balochistan and Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KP)—which are controlled by TTP in principle with proceeds leading to certain Pakistani intelligence and military officials as a courtesy from the Haqqani's, some landing in government bodies, NGOs and ISI-owned civil establishments.[50]

### AFGHANISTAN WATCH

The porous nature of the border reinforced by difficult terrain poses no such challenge for Taliban fighters to cross the region illegally, carrying large cargo, some reserved for border officials and other power brokers directly benefiting from these transactions.[51]

Onward Journey: The Nature of The Border Provinces

#### **Baluchistan**

The most preferred route for trafficking in Afghanistan passes through the region of Balochistan[52] The topography of Balochistan makes it lucrative with numerous entry and exit points (covering land and maritime boundaries) suitable for trafficking goods.[53] Goods exit Afghanistan from Helmand, entering into Balochistan's Chagai district, which are then transported to the fishing towns on the Makran coast, where they get loaded into small boats, destined for the Gulf and East Africa, with a probable final destination being Europe. [54] According to one expert, TTP installed a heroin processing factory with a supply chain connected to the region of Chagai, geographically the largest border city, with accessible crossing points to Kandahar, Helmand & Nimroz.[55] A smaller route going through Iran's Sistan Balochistan province, this inter-section, also known as the Golden Crescent, is one of Asia's main opium-production/distribution hubs.[56]

#### Khyber Pakhtunkhwa

Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (KPK) border stretches with Afghanistan through eight districts, with Chitral in the north to South Waziristan in the south.[57] KPK continues to be a haven islamists factions, Pakistani-backed militants, drug and hawala networks.[58] Following the US-led NATO coalition presence in Afghanistan, Tehreek Taliban Pakistan (TTP), exercised control (through influence in KPK shura) along the tribal belt, eliminating much of the rival tribes and retaining control over their leadership, amalgamating them into smaller affiliates. [59] This resulted in TTP taking over smuggling routes, networks, making a focus on drug trade for greater revenue, moving beyond taxation for transport of goods, men and material.[60]

Pakistan's one-handed scorched policy against the islamists factions resulted in immense destruction of arable land and necessary livestock, whereas loosely controlled cross-border movements, along the border fences, permitted movement of illicit trade and other goods. [61] This bolstered TTPs ability to strengthen their offenses: inspired from the Taliban victory at Kabul, the group began exercising explicit control over the KPK (through leadership council), targeting Pakistani military from within and across the border.[62]

# AFGHANISTAN WATCH

Now a hotbed of smuggling and production, TTP regularised tax collection at key points primarily at Torkham, one of the busiest trading points between the two countries.[63] At Torkham, the group taxes per vehicle 38\$ to 50\$, and as high as 80\$ on cargos containing crystal meth, heroin, arms, destined for Jamrud town.[64] For border towns along Ghulam Khan, Angur Adda & Kharlachi, those who control them gain the access to southern routes along with key choke points, without fearing a competition from the traffickers of the north, extracting rents much higher than the north.[65]

#### **Conclusion**

Although too early to assess, determining impact on Hibatullah Akhundzada's farman on a campaign to eradicate poppy and opium production remains speculative. Does Akhundzada's concern reflect an inclination to seek international support? His decision does not reflect any concern to current poppy's market demand and supply or involvement of Taliban fighters, factors which cannot be ruled out. How will his farman result in a poppy cultivation ban, that too as a policy, with poppy literally keeping Afghanistan's economy and thousands of households afloat?

The rahbari shura also hosts members who are actively contributing to opium trade; predominantly of those having families in Kandahar and Helmand, with, rank-and-file of commanders from roughly all provinces, and affiliates who milk profits from the illicit trade; which brings to the context of severe instability (regional and organizational) in the event of such a decision, causing enormous distrust and discontent at all levels.

Even if, hypothetically, rahbari shura put its weight behind Akhundzada, it still remains unclear whether it will impose its farman on provincial leadership. In the light of internal cohesion, which stands intact today, it will prove costly for Taliban to retain loyalty within factions, post-imposition of Akhundzada's farman. If the Taliban does impose such a policy on Akhundzada's farman, it will have far reaching socio-economic repercussions.

Analysed By Anant Mishra Associate Fellow, CENJOWS

<sup>1.</sup>Gootenberg, Paul. 2009. "Talking about the Flow: Drugs, Borders, and the Discourse of Drug Control." Cultural Critique, no. 71 (July): 13–46. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/25475500">http://www.jstor.org/stable/25475500</a>.

<sup>2.</sup>United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021." Kabul. <a href="https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021.pdf">https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021.pdf</a>.

<sup>3.</sup>Lind, Jo Thori, Karl Ove Moene, and Fredrik Willumsen. 2014. "OPIUM FOR THE MASSES? CONFLICT-INDUCED NARCOTICS PRODUCTION IN AFGHANISTAN." The Review of Economics and Statistics 96 (5): 949–66. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43554969.

<sup>4.</sup>Parenti, Christian. 2015. "Flower of War." The SAIS Review of International Affairs 35 (1): 183–200. https://www.jstor.org/stable/27000986.

<sup>5.</sup> Felbab-Brown, Vanda. 2021. "Pipe Dreams: The Taliban and Drugs from the 1990s into Its New Regime." United States Institute of Peace, September 15, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/</a>.

<sup>6.</sup> Author's discussion with an expert from Department of Science Faculty at Nangahar University, Jalalabad

<sup>7.</sup>United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021." Kabul. <a href="https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021.pdf">https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021.pdf</a>

# **AFGHANISTAN WATCH**

- 8. Author's discussion with a faculty from Department of Science Faculty at Nangahar University, Jalalabad
- 9. Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction (SIGAR). 2021. "WHAT WE NEED TO LEARN: LESSONS FROM TWENTY YEARS OF AFGHANISTAN RECONSTRUCTION." Kabul. <a href="https://www.sigar.mil/pdf/lessonslearned/SIGAR-21-46-LL.pdf">https://www.sigar.mil/pdf/lessonslearned/SIGAR-21-46-LL.pdf</a>.
- 10. Coyne, Christopher J, Abigail R Hall Blanco, and Scott Burns. 2016. "The War on Drugs in Afghanistan: Another Failed Experiment with Interdiction." The Independent Review 21 (1): 95–119. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43999678.
- 11. Kishi, Roudabeh, Melissa Pavlik, Elliott Bynum, Adam Miller, Curtis Goos, Josh Satre, and Sam Jones. 2021. "ACLED 2020:" Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep30038">http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep30038</a>.
- 12. Felbab-Brown, Vanda. 2021. "Pipe Dreams: The Taliban and Drugs from the 1990s into Its New Regime." United States Institute of Peace, September 15, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/</a>.
- 13. Author's discussion with Dr Habibullah, former faculty at the Department of Sciences, Central Balkh University
- 14. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "OPIUM CULTIVATION IN AFGHANISTAN." Kabul. <a href="https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Opium-cultivation\_Afghanistan\_2022.pdf">https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Opium\_cultivation\_Afghanistan\_2022.pdf</a>.
- 15. SWAMI, PRAVEEN. 2023. "Afghan, Pakistan Cartels Survived Empires. Now They Are Drowning Indian Ocean Region in Drugs." The Print, May 28, 2023. <a href="https://theprint.in/opinion/security-code/afghan-pakistan-cartels-survived-empires-now-they-are-drowning-indian-ocean-region-in-drugs/1598666/">https://theprint.in/opinion/security-code/afghan-pakistan-cartels-survived-empires-now-they-are-drowning-indian-ocean-region-in-drugs/1598666/</a>.
- 16. Billing, Lynzy. 2021. "Afghanistan's Crystal Meth Boom Is Rooted in This Plant." Chemical & Engineering News, April 11, 2021. https://cen.acs.org/policy/global-health/Afghanistans-crystal-meth-boom-rooted/99/i13.
- 17. Anand, G. 2022. "Afghan Meth from Ephedra Plant Emerging as the Drug of Choice." The Hindu, October 10, 2022. <a href="https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/kerala/afghan-meth-from-ephedra-plant-emerging-as-the-drug-of-choice/article65992704.ece">https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/kerala/afghan-meth-from-ephedra-plant-emerging-as-the-drug-of-choice/article65992704.ece</a>.
- 18. HENDRICKS, KERN. 2020. "The Wild Shrub at the Root of the Afghan Meth Epidemic." The Salon, May 24, 2020. <a href="https://www.salon.com/2020/05/24/the-wild-shrub-at-the-root-of-the-afghan-meth-epidemic\_partner/">https://www.salon.com/2020/05/24/the-wild-shrub-at-the-root-of-the-afghan-meth-epidemic\_partner/</a>.
- 19. Billing, Lynzy. 2021. "Afghanistan's Crystal Meth Boom Is Rooted in This Plant." Chemical & Engineering News, April 11, 2021. https://cen.acs.org/policy/global-health/Afghanistans-crystal-meth-boom-rooted/99/i13
- 20. Mercille, Julien. 2013. Cruel Harvest. Pluto Press. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt183pcqp.
- 21. Parenti, Christian. 2015. "Flower of War." The SAIS Review of International Affairs 35 (1): 183-200. https://www.jstor.org/stable/27000986.
- 22. Gul, Ayaz. 2023. "Taliban Chief Says 'Reforms' End Afghan Poppy Cultivation." Voice of America, June 25, 2023. <a href="https://www.voanews.com/a/taliban-chief-says-reforms-end-afghan-poppy-cultivation-/7152002.html">https://www.voanews.com/a/taliban-chief-says-reforms-end-afghan-poppy-cultivation-/7152002.html</a>.
- 23. Author's discussion with a faculty from Department of Biological & Environmental Sciences, Qatar University
- 24. SIDDIQI, FARHAN HANIF. 2012. "Security Dynamics in Pakistani Balochistan: Religious Activism and Ethnic Conflict in the War on Terror." Asian Affairs 39 (3): 157–75. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/23526553">http://www.jstor.org/stable/23526553</a>.
- 25. Cengiz, Mahmut. 2017. "Turkey Has a Major Drug Problem—Here's How to Get a Handle on It." Brookings Institute, April 5, 2017. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/turkey-has-a-major-drug-problem-heres-how-to-get-a-handle-on-it/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/turkey-has-a-major-drug-problem-heres-how-to-get-a-handle-on-it/</a>
- 26. Felbab-Brown, Vanda. 2021. "Pipe Dreams: The Taliban and Drugs from the 1990s into its New Regime." United States Institute of Peace, September 15, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/
  27. Mankin, Justin. 2009. "GAMING THE SYSTEM: HOW AFGHAN OPIUM UNDERPINS LOCAL POWER." Journal of International Affairs 63 (1): 195–209.
- http://www.jstor.org/stable/24384180.
- 28. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "OPIUM CULTIVATION IN AFGHANISTAN." Kabul. https://www.unodc.org/documents/cropmonitoring/Afghanistan/Opium\_cultivation\_Afghanistan\_2022.pdf.
- 29. Author's discussion with a former official of UNODC serving in Afghanistan between 2014 to 2020
- 30.Landay, Jonathan. 2021. "Profits and Poppy: Afghanistan's Illegal Drug Trade a Boon for Taliban." Reuters, August 16, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/profits-poppy-afghanistans-illegal-drug-trade-boon-taliban-2021-08-16/.
- 31. Author's discussion with a former faculty at the Department of Sciences, Central Balkh University
- 32. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "OPIUM CULTIVATION IN AFGHANISTAN." Kabul. https://www.unodc.org/documents/cropmonitoring/Afghanistan/Opium\_cultivation\_Afghanistan\_2022.pdf.
- 33. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021." Kabul. https://www.unodc.org/documents/cropmonitoring/Afghanistan/Afghanistan\_Opium\_Survey\_2021.pdf
- 34. Author's discussion with a former faculty in Department of Humanities at Badakhshan University
- 35. Brasher, Ryan. 2011. "Ethnic Brother or Artificial Namesake? The Construction of Tajik Identity in Áfghanistan and Tajikistan." Berkeley Journal of Sociology 55 (July): 97–120. http://www.jstor.org/stable/23345249.
- 36. News Desk. 2022. "UN Says Six Million Afghans Are at Risk of Famine as Crises Grow." Al Jazeera, August 30, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/8/30/un-warns-6-million-afghans-at-risk-of-famine-as-crises-grow.
- 37. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "OPIUM CULTIVATION IN AFGHANISTAN." Kabul. https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Opium\_cultivation\_Afghanistan\_2022.pdf
- 38. Giustozzi, Antonio. 2021. "Alliances Were Key to the Taliban Takeover of Afghanistan." Newslines Institute, September 9, 2021. https://newlinesinstitute.org/afghanistan/alliances-were-key-to-the-taliban-takeover-of-afghanistan/.
- 39. Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction (SIGAR). 2021. "WHAT WE NEED TO LEARN: LESSONS FROM TWENTY YEARS OF AFGHANISTAN RECONSTRUCTION." Kabul. https://www.sigar.mil/pdf/lessonslearned/SIGAR-21-46-LL.pdf.
- 40. Noor, Sitara. 2021. "The Taliban's Ascendance in Afghanistan." Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses 13 (4): 14–18. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48618778.
- 41.Author's discussion with a former faculty in Department of Humanities at Badakhshan University
- 42. Basit, Abdul. 2022. "Af-Pak." Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses 14 (4): 7-15. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48682652.
- 43. GHIASY, RICHARD, JIAYI ZHOU, and HENRIK HALLGREN. 2015. "AFGHANISTAN'S PRIVATE SECTOR: Status and Ways Forward." https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2016-04/SIPRI\_Afghanistans-Private-Sector\_Report-2015.pdf.
- 44. Fazli, Shehryar. 2022. "Narcotics Smuggling in Afghanistan: Links between Afghanistan and Pakistan." https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/narcotics-smuggling-in-afghanistan-paper.pdf.
- 45. Landay, Jonathan. 2021. "Profits and Poppy: Afghanistan's Illegal Drug Trade a Boon for Taliban." Reuters, August 16, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/profits-poppy-afghanistans-illegal-drug-trade-boon-taliban-2021-08-16/
- 46. United Nations Office of Drugs & Crime (UNODC). 2022. "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2021." Kabul. <a href="https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan\_Opium\_Survey\_2021.pdf">https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan\_Opium\_Survey\_2021.pdf</a>.
- 47. Khan, Amina. 2017. "Pak-Afghan Border." Strategic Studies 37 (3): 22–40. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48537555.
- 48. Najafizada, Eltaf, and Ismail Dilawar. 2023. "Dollars Smuggled from Pakistan Provide Lifeline for the Taliban." The Business Standard, February 23, 2023. https://www.tbsnews.net/bloomberg-special/dollars-smuggled-pakistan-provide-lifeline-taliban-581246.
- 49.Jadoon, Amira. 2021. "The Evolution and Potential Resurgence of the Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan." <a href="https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2021-05/sr">https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2021-05/sr</a> 494-the evolution and potential resurgence of the tehrik i taliban pakistan.pdf.

# AFGHANISTAN WATCH

50. SMITH, JEFF M. 2021. "THE HAQQANI NETWORK: THE NEW KINGMAKERS IN KABUL." War on the Rocks, November 12, 2021. https://warontherocks.com/2021/11/the-haqqani-network-afghanistans-new-power-players/.

51. Felbab-Brown, Vanda. 2021. "Pipe Dreams: The Taliban and Drugs from the 1990s into Its New Regime." United States Institute of Peace, September 15, 2021. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/pipe-dreams-the-taliban-and-drugs-from-the-1990s-into-its-new-regime/</a>.

52. Khan, Mahrukh. 2012. "Balochistan." Strategic Studies 32/33 (July): 200-223. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48527633.

53. Shahrukh, Naufil, Shahzad Hussain, Tuba Azeem, and Samand Khan. 2020. "Coastal Communities of Balochistan Vis-à-Vis CPEC: Mapping Perceptions and Socioeconomic Issues." Policy Perspectives 17 (1): 53-72. https://doi.org/10.13169/polipers.17.1.0053.

54. Fazli, Shehryar. 2022. "Narcotics Smuggling in Afghanistan: Links between Afghanistan and Pakistan." <a href="https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/narcotics-smuggling-in-afghanistan-paper.pdf">https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/narcotics-smuggling-in-afghanistan-paper.pdf</a>.

55. Author's discussion with a scholar affiliated with the Faculty of Law and Political Science, University of Tehran

56. Watson, Michael. 2023. "Guns, Drugs, and Thugs: Smuggling in the Golden Crescent." THE INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS REVIEW, February 15, 2023. https://www.iar-gwu.org/print-archive/rd6yeppccpud0opgkamoqluzjz5izy.

57. JAPAN INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION AGENCY (JICA), LTD. ORIENTAL CONSULTANTS GLOBAL CO., and INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT CENTER OF JAPAN INC. 2022. "DATA COLLECTION SURVEY ON KHYBER PAKHTUNKHWA IN PAKISTAN." <a href="https://openjicareport.jica.go.jp/pdf/12364402.pdf">https://openjicareport.jica.go.jp/pdf/12364402.pdf</a>.

58. News Desk. 2022. "Pakistan's Hard Policy Choices in Afghanistan." International Crisis Group, February 4, 2022. <a href="https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/pakistans-hard-policy-choices-afghanistan">https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-asia/pakistans-hard-policy-choices-afghanistan</a>.

59. EFSAS STUDY PAPER. 2022. "Good Taliban, Bad Taliban: Tracing the Resurgence of the Tehrik-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP)." European Foundation for South Asian Studies (EFSAS), June 5, 2022. https://www.efsas.org/publications/study-papers/resurgence-of-the-tehrik-e-taliban-pakistan-ttp/.

60. Asfandyar Mir, Ph.D. 2022. "Pakistan's Twin Taliban Problem Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan Attacks Lead to Growing Tension between the Afghan Taliban and Pakistan. What's at Stake?" United States Institute of Peace, May 4, 2022. https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/05/pakistans-twin-taliban-problem.

61. Afridi, Shahid Ahmad. 2016. "Pakistan's Counterinsurgency." Strategic Studies 36 (3): 21-37. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48535959.

62. Clark, Kate. 2022. "Taxing the Afghan Nation: What the Taleban's Pursuit of Domestic Revenues Means for Citizens, the Economy and the State." <a href="https://www.afghanistan-analysts.org/en/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2022/09/Taleban-Taxation-Final-1.pdf">https://www.afghanistan-analysts.org/en/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2022/09/Taleban-Taxation-Final-1.pdf</a>.

63. Khan, Zahid Ali. 2011. "Military Operations in FATA and PATA." Strategic Studies 31/32 (July): 129-46. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48527641.

64. Author's discussion with a scholar affiliated with the Law & Political Science Faculty, Kabul University

65. Khan, Amina. 2017. "Pak-Afghan Border." Strategic Studies 37 (3): 22-40. https://www.jstor.org/stable/48537555.